
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held –  12th March 2015
Present:
Councillors Maggie Don, Ellie Manns and Margaret Talbot
Tenant Representatives:
Brian Kimpton 

(Counties)
(Chair)

Josephine Copson
(Alfred Street)

Jim French


(Desborough)
Martyn Lund 

(Highfield Road)

Stephen Panther

(Sackville Street)
Brent Woodford

(Ashley)

Peter Matsa

(Geddington)
Moira Brown

(Highfield Road)
Gloria Moore

(Grange)

Chris Wesley

(Highfield Road)
Karen Wesley

(Highfield Road)

Victor Woodcock

(Burton Latimer)

Peter Harvey

(Dahlia Road)
Evelyn Odame

(Athastan Road)
Reg Carvell

(Leaseholder – Highfield Road)
Also Present:
John Conway 

(Head of Housing)

Darren Ibell 

(Housing)

Linda Nash


(Housing)

Maria Keane

(Housing)

Andrea Cooper
 
(Housing)
Pearl Nathaniel

(Finance)

David Pope 

(Committee Administrator)
14.TF.94
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Steve Bellamy, Jenny Henson and David Howes. It was noted that Cllr Margaret Talbot was acting as substitute for Cllr Henson. Apologies were also received from Leona Mantle (KBC), Hayley Fountain, Gary Lockland, Trevor Nash and Sandra Nash.
14.TF.95
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
14.TF.96
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 12th February 2015 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair, subject to a minor amendment to the attendee list.

14.TF.97
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
14.TF.55 – Any Other Business – Former Caretaker’s House

The forum heard that preparation of the legal agreement between KBC and Accommodation Concern (AC) had been delayed but was almost complete. A meeting had been held with AC to discuss the practicalities of commencing the supported-housing project. 

14.TF.75 – Keyways Allocation Scheme

The revised allocation scheme had been approved by the Executive Committee on 18th February, with an intention to carry out a 12 month review of the new scheme. Housing was a priority area for the council and the forum was thanked for the contribution it had made to the new scheme. 

14.TF.76 – Draft Housing Strategy 2015-2020

The forum noted that the draft Housing Strategy had been approved by Council on 25th February. 

14.TF.86 – Matters Raised by Tenant’s Forum Representatives
Discussions had been held with Environmental Health regarding the possible installation of an additional bin at Holyoake Court to alleviate the issue of fly-tipping from external sources. Negotiations were ongoing regarding payment for the bin as there was the possibility tenant service charges could be affected.
In relation to wider issue of fly-tipping on the Highfield Estate, an estate walk had taken place on 27th February and an action plan had been prepared as a result of the inspection. 
14.TF.98
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS’ FORUM REPRESENTATIVES

It was noted that the entry system to the laundry room at Holyoake Court (14.TF.62) had been installed; however the magnetic door lock was not working. It was confirmed that this issue would be investigated. 
14.TF.99 
HRA CAPITAL PROGRAMME
Darren Ibell provided the forum with the Asset Management Report, which noted that the 2014-15 Housing Capital programme was drawing to a conclusion, with council surveyors working through their 2015-16 schedule of works. It was noted that once surveyors had completed this work, details of a draft programme could be supplied to the forum outlining where works would be undertaken and in what form. It was anticipated that this information could be supplied to the April meeting of the forum. 

The forum heard that the budgetary position remained on target and in line with forecasts, with approximately £650k remaining in the budget and £400k of work on site, the majority of which related to the Homes for the Future scheme. An overspend of approximately £100k was noted for voids as a result of the scale of some of the works required on properties returned to the council. 

An update was supplied regarding the Homes for the Future works at Hampden Crescent with the forum being advised that the project would see the remodelling of units to provide 40 one and two-bed flats as opposed to the 22 3-bed flats currently in situ. Not only would the number of units increase, it was considered that smaller units would be both sustainable and easier to let. An estimated budget of £1 million was anticipated as being required to complete the scheme over the next three years. Sustainable solutions to issues such as heating were being considered within the design to aid affordability for future tenants. 
The meeting heard that the Homes for the Future site office in Desborough was fully operational, with project surveyor Bill Baker looking after the project until its anticipated conclusion at the end of 2016. 
The forum was also provided with a brief outline of other works including passenger lift upgrades at sheltered accommodation sites and works to improve balconies and walkways at Dahlia Road, Marion Square and Scott Road. 
Questions were raised by forum members on the following points :-

· Void properties

· Communal door entry systems on Whiteford Drive

· GRP door upgrades for tenants refusing to provide access
14.TF.100
NEIGHBOURHOOD MANAGEMENT

Maria Keane, Neighbourhood Services Manager attended the meeting and provided an overview of the work undertaken by the Neighbourhood Management (NM) team during 2014/15.


The forum was advised that NM team managed approximately 3800 council properties across the borough, providing delivery of comprehensive housing services on a daily basis. A list of services undertaken by the team was provided to the meeting as follows:-
· Identifying and facilitating tenancy support prior to, and during tenancies
· Assignments and mutual exchanges of council properties
· Investigations of abandoned and sub-let properties

· Inter-agency partnership working to sustain tenancies

· Inter-department partnership working to provide a seamless service to customers
· Encouraging tenant involvement at verification visits and meet and greet sessions

· Property viewings for potential tenants to positively market KBC properties and the council as a landlord

· Periodic tenancy visits, including four during the first year of an introductory tenancy.

· Quarterly formal estate inspections alongside tenant representatives

· Pre-tenancy verification visits

· Investigating and enforcing tenancy conditions in relation to Anti-Social Behaviour

The meeting heard that the top priorities for the NM team were sustaining and managing tenancies whilst providing a visible presence and promotion of the service. It was heard that all council tenants should be able to benefit from Quiet Enjoyment of their home and surrounding environment. Tenants were actively encouraged to be involved in improving the services available to them and providing input into proposed capital programmes and maintenance cycles. 

The meeting was provided with details of achievements made by the NM team during 2014/15:-

· 320 new tenancies had commenced, 70% of these being introductory

· 61 mutual exchange applications received, with 26 approved 
· Ten abandoned properties had been reported, with six returned to council housing stock for reallocation

· 123 pre-termination visits (it was hoped to increase this figure during 2015/16)
· 30 complaints had been received with 86% resolved at the initial stage

· 497 successful introductory tenancy visits

· 3177 customer enquiries received

· NM team input into successful open day events in March and December 2014
· Input into cyclical maintenance programmes at Hodge Way and Windmill Avenue
· Examples of management of ASB were outlined for Housing Patch Four
· Eight notices seeking possession had been issued, with two possession orders and one suspended order obtained.

A number of members of the forum offered to help undertake neighbourhood inspections alongside the NM team in areas which currently had no tenant representative. 
14.TF.101
ENVIRONMENTAL BUDGET PROPOSALS


Maria Keane provided details of a suggested new approach for the submission and approval of Environmental Schemes for the 2015/16 financial year. 

Previous issues affecting the Environmental Budget bid process were outlined to the meeting, including delays to receiving and obtaining quotes for planned works, a lack of tenant engagement and conflicting demands and workloads for Neighbourhood Managers.

The forum was advised that there was a need for members of the forum to be involved in the decision making process in regards to bids for funding, with an aim to maximise spending of the budgetary allocation of £10k. As seen in previous years, if the budget was not used in full it was reduced year on year. 

The meeting noted an intention to adopt a more planned approach to the environmental budgetary process, with a focus on resident-led schemes. Additionally, defined criterion would be drafted in order for all bids to be assessed in an equal manner. Previously the budget had been split between Neighbourhood Managers; however the plan was to encourage bids from a single pot of money, which would provide healthy competition. The council’s surveying team could produce quotes for any works approved through the bidding process, thereby reducing delays. Satisfaction surveys would be carried out with tenants who had benefitted from approved schemes. 

Several members of the forum volunteered to assist officers with the submission and approvals process. 
14.TF.102
CONNECT
Linda Nash advised the forum that the forthcoming edition of Connect had been signed off, with delivery anticipated within a fortnight. Articles included details of estate inspections with a link to KBC’s website which provided a full schedule of dates for future inspections. 

It was noted that additional Connect editorial panel members were still required and Linda welcomed Karen Wesley as the newest member of the team. 
Suggestions for future Connect articles were encouraged. Cllr Don proposed a possible gardening article that could link in with KBC’s forthcoming Local Pollinator Strategy Task and Finish Group. 
14.TF.103  
TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
Martyn Lund thanked the departing Gloria Moore for her work as part of the Tenant Overview and Scrutiny Panel. The forum noted that the panel was short of members and any new members would be welcomed to assist the panel with its work.

It was noted that monitoring of performance indicators was ongoing. The review in Repairs Reporting had stalled as a result of a delay in information being received from the depot, as requested in August 2014. Unless this information was forthcoming the panel would proceed with the information it had already received.  

14.TF.104
ANY OTHER BUSINESS


An issue of potential service charges at Holyoake Court was raised in relation to 14.TF.86. It was advised by John Conway that the situation was complex, but the council would work with residents to achieve the best outcome for all. 

An issue with missing property numbers on Alfred Street was reported to the meeting. It was advised that this would be investigated.


The meeting noted that there would be a Tenant Induction Day held on 13th March at the council offices. All new members to the forum would be welcomed.
14.TF.105
PRIZE DRAW

The winner of the prize draw was Stephen Panther.
14.TF.106
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
It was noted that the date for the next meeting of the forum would be Thursday 9th April 2015. 
(The meeting started at 6.30pm and ended at 7.23pm)

Signed …………………………………………..

Chair
djp
Tenants Forum No. 7
12.3.15

